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~ ~ ~ ~ ~
For my daughters,
Lisa & Beth
~ ~ ~ ~ ~
The whole object of travel is not to set foot on foreign land; it is at last to set foot on one’s own country as a foreign land. ~ G.K. Chesterton
~ ~ ~ ~ ~
It was overcast, cold, and spitting rain and snowflakes on the streets of Missoula as I stared down from my dorm room on the 10th floor of Jesse Hall. Jesse Hall was the freshmen women’s dorm at the University of Montana. This was 1968 and I was a freshman, 17 years old, away from home for the first time. Three months before, I had been living in Bangkok, Thailand. It had been the end of June, 90-plus degrees, sunny, and the air was so humid you could watch the droplets of moisture forming on your skin as you baked in the tropical sun.
I sighed as I glanced down at the postcard in my hand. It was an invitation from the university inviting me to a foreign exchange student meeting. How very welcoming, you might say. Except that I wasn’t a foreign exchange student. I was as American as my roommate, Karen, who was born and raised in Big Sandy, Montana. In fact, I think I could even be considered MORE American because I was born in Washington, D.C., our nation’s capital. What could be more American than that?
But the doubt was there, too. Was I American enough? Sure, my mother’s family had been in America since at least the French & Indian War and before. Her grandparents carted 13 children across the country in a covered wagon and settled them in the Dakotas and Nebraska. My father was third-generation Irish-American. His grandparents had escaped Ireland’s Potato Famine along with thousands of other hungry immigrants. They faced discrimination and the challenges of surviving in the tenements of South Boston and the mill cities of western Massachusetts. How American was that!
So if my heritage was so unassailably American, why was I standing there with an invitation to a meeting of foreign exchange students in my hand? I flipped the card over; and yes, it was definitely addressed to me: Maureen H. Sullivan. No mistake had been made there.
I could call them up and let them know that I didn’t belong at the foreign exchange student meeting. It was an honest mistake; I bore no hard feelings. They saw “Bangkok, Thailand” in my parents’ address and naturally assumed.
But as I looked back over the previous ten years I wasn’t certain that I didn’t belong at the foreign exchange student meeting. After all, when people ask me, “Where are you from?” I always hesitated, not really knowing what to say. Should it be “Bangkok, Thailand” because that’s where my parents were living? Should I say “Washington, D.C.” because that’s where I was born, or perhaps “Rockville, Maryland” because that was my hometown before we went overseas? Or even “Honolulu, Hawaii” because my parents bought a house there in 1959 and that was considered my “official” home residence even though the longest we’d ever lived there was five months?
It’s only kids like me – overseas brats, third-culture kids, American dependents of diplomats or the U.S. military – that have this problem with the semantics of the otherwise simple question “Where are you from?” The intent of the question is to place you in some context, to begin to know you. Like everyone else, I have my “elevator speech” of who I am: “ I was born in Washington, D.C. My father works for the State Department and I was raised overseas in Korea, Taiwan, the Philippines, Thailand, and Ethiopia.”
That answers the question but it is apparently quite intimidating and is generally received with one giant step back. People don’t know what to make of me or of my background. They wonder if I am bragging? Or am I rich? At any rate, all that world travel and exotic experience isn’t conducive to creating comfort in my peers or a sense of camaraderie. Like an alien, I have discovered I am a stranger in my own country.
There is a term for this type of alienation – culture shock. Usually it refers to what an American experiences when they are plunked down in a foreign country and they have to quickly learn to fend for themselves. But, kids like me experience culture shock in reverse, for us it happens when we come “home” to the States. And it is worse because it is totally unexpected.
We were nominally “Americans”, after all. In fact, I had traveled more miles across the United States than most of my peers. When my family came home on our “home leave” every two or three years, my parents made it a point to take us to the National Parks, to Disneyland, to the San Diego zoo, to the Empire State Building, or to the World’s Fair. We’d seen much of our country, spoke the language, and felt an affection and pride for America that I realized much later, was based on seeing our country from a gauzy top-down global viewpoint. It turns out that it wasn’t the same kind of affection and pride that my fellow homegrown Americans felt for the place they had always lived.
We may have known our country, but we were like those German spies in old World War II movies where they can’t answer the folksy questions about the Chicago Cubs. Ah ha! It proved they aren’t one of us! And it’s true. We don’t know the reassuring security of being “from someplace” where people know your name, your family and your history. Instead we have a different set of skills – mobile skills, if you will. We know how to maneuver in new places, to learn our way around, to feel at ease in discomforting situations, to entertain ourselves and to be OK with ambiguity. Good skills, to be sure, but they don’t make you many friends.
I used to think that if only I could explain what it was really like to be raised overseas, then maybe people would understand how alike we are in so many ways. After all, I was raised in an American family. I went to English-speaking schools. I learned to ride a bicycle, dressed up in costume and went trick-or-treating at Halloween, took dance classes, played sports, listened to rock music, went to dances, watched movies, did homework, and experienced just about everything kids my age did back in the States. Sure, it was different. We could only trick-or-treat at the homes of other Americans, our music was usually six months behind the times, and movies didn’t reach us sometimes for a year. And, oh yeah, our neighbors spoke a foreign language. We were often exposed to abject poverty and there were dozens of vaccinations to get against diseases we couldn’t even pronounce. But we were kids and kids are pretty much the same everywhere. Really.
We were The Sullivans, a family of seven children — six boys and me, the only girl. I used to find it a little embarrassing when people pointed out my only-ness to me. What was it like to be the only girl with all those brothers? They had always asked.
The answer is that there were positives and negatives to being the only girl, surrounded by six brothers. The positives were that I never had to wear hand-me-down clothes, and usually, I had my own bedroom. Rarely did I have a toy or game that my brothers wanted so I didn’t have to fight to protect my stuff. I was lucky that in simply being the only girl, I didn’t have to vie for position or attention and could opt out of any can’t-win battle by resorting to tears.
The negatives were mostly in not having a sister to share “girl stuff” with and sometimes being sidelined from “boy games” when my brothers didn’t absolutely need another player. I used to rail against the unfairness of missing out simply because I was “a girl” (I once stubbornly sat on home plate to protest not being allowed to play). After all, how could gender be the basis for being included or not? I wondered. I was lucky to come of age in the late 1960’s when I wasn’t the only female wondering what was wrong with that picture. Still, being left out meant a certain amount of solitariness, which may have been a positive where maturity is concerned, but felt like a lonely negative at the time.
What was living overseas really like? For me, it all began in Rockville, Maryland.
~ ~ ~ ~ ~
Jerry, Reen, Mike, & Denny 1957:
I was six years old, nearly seven, and entering the second grade when my family left the United States for Korea in September of 1957.
I don’t remember being asked at the time how I felt about moving overseas. No one thinks to ask the six year old. My mother, four brothers and I moved because of my father’s career. He worked for the U.S. State Department and living overseas was part of his job description.
It had also been his dream to travel and live in foreign lands, so he felt lucky and excited in 1956 when he received his first overseas assignment to Seoul, South Korea. It was three years after the Korean War and my father saw it as a huge opportunity.
My mother had a bit of the wanderlust, too. She had met my father in 1944 at the University of Colorado where she was a student and he was enrolled in the Navy’s language school studying Chinese. I’m sure that appealed to her since, as the story goes, when she was a preschooler back in Omaha, she tried to dig a hole to China in her backyard.
She couldn’t wait to join my father in Korea and as soon as they allowed families to go, there was no question but that we’d be on the next available flight.
I was too young to question my life and ask if it was “normal”. What kid does? But looking back, I admit that my world view was a bit distorted at the time. For instance, I had no idea that Korea was a separate country or for that matter, what the word “foreign” meant. Children are very accepting travelers; which is probably the best kind.
Leaving America back then was like going on a grand expedition into the unknown. It took a lot of careful planning and organizing and a certain amount of bravado.
There were immunizations and physicals to be had, passports to acquire, and lots and lots of packing. My poor mother had to do it all alone since my father was already in Korea. Well, if you can call having five children under the age of 10 “alone”. It’s quite a picture imagining her packing up our house in Rockville, Maryland. She was pregnant with my brother, Jamie, surrounded by the rest of us, her five other children ranging in age from the oldest, Denny, who was ten, down to Pat, who had just turned two on July 4th. I have to guess that total naiveté was at the root of her bravery.
What I remember most about the trip were the long flights and that the stewardesses thought it would be “so sweet” if I helped them give out the Chiclets chewing gum to the other passengers. These were unpressurized propeller planes and they used to give out gum to help passengers relieve some of the inner ear discomfort.
I loved at least one thing about the Pan Am Pacific Clipper jets that flew us across the Pacific: they had beds that folded down from the ceiling like railway sleepers. My mother would tuck three of us under a blanket and we slept pretty much all the way from Anchorage through the island hopping fuel stops at Wake Island and Guam and Okinawa until finally, nineteen hours later, we arrived in Tokyo. My father met us at the airport and then we spent the next day or two trying to acclimate to the time change before continuing on the last leg to our new home in Seoul.
~ ~ ~ ~ ~
When we arrived in Seoul, South Korea, in September of 1957, there were five children in my family:
Dennis (Denny), age 10
Michael (Mikey), age 8
(me) Maureen (Reeny), age 6
Robert (Jerry), age 4
Patrick (Patty), age 2.
James (Jamie), my fifth brother, was born September 19th, just ten days after we arrived.
Christopher (Ku), my sixth and youngest brother, was born in the military hospital on Yongsan military base in January of 1960.
My father had been living in Korea for a year when we — my mother, four brothers and I — arrived. He had been sent by the U.S. State Department to Seoul in 1956 to work for the Office for Economic Coordinator (OEC) in Korea. OEC was an agency of the ICA (International Cooperation Administration). It was also the precursor of the U.S. Operations Mission (USOM), which later morphed into USAID (U.S. Agency for International Development), the State Department’s foreign aid organization, which still exists and operates around the world in developing countries today. My father also worked for the C.I.A. and its precursor agency, the O.S.S. (Office of Strategic Services), but none of us children were aware of that aspect of his work until we read about it in his obituary many years later.
At the time, not only wasn’t I aware of my father’s job but I don’t remember wondering why we were going overseas. That makes sense. I was six years old and my focus was a little more immediate: that of adjusting to first grade at St. Mary’s School in Rockville, Maryland, a quiet suburb of Washington, D.C. It was not an easy task for a very shy, left-handed girl having to deal with nuns who felt it was their duty to try to change me into an extroverted right-handed child.
It’s actually a tribute to my stubbornness, or perhaps my inability to rise to the occasion, that the shy left-hander won out. I use the term “won” very loosely. Left-handers never learn to write properly and I don’t think I ever received higher than a “C” in Handwriting in all my elementary school years. I also remained shy and introverted until late in my high school and early college years. As any truly shy person knows, you never really grow out of it, so much as you learn ways to accommodate it and shield it from others. In that way it’s like any other handicap, because underneath it all, I’m still self-conscious and tongue-tied on occasion and I don’t think I’ll ever feel comfortable walking into a room full of strangers. The difference now is that I have learned to do it and can even fool that room full of strangers into believing that I don’t mind. Even so, I can’t help but wish the nuns had won that long-ago battle. Parts of my life would have been so much easier.
Korea, to a six year old, is not the same Korea that my parents experienced. I don’t pretend to describe what they saw; I can only describe how I viewed it and I’m aware that what I describe may very well be wrong. It is, after all, the view of a very young child and memory is a fragile vessel.
For example, I didn’t know, for the longest time, that Korea was a different country. I guess I thought it was just another state located somewhere in the far, far west. I also didn’t “get” that the squiggly marks on Korean signs were of another language, one that other people could read and understand, even though I couldn’t. It’s just as well that I didn’t know. After all, I had just finished a year of learning to read about Dick and Jane, and felt pretty full of myself over my awesome command of the ABC’s. It might have been discouraging to discover at so tender an age that there was yet much I didn’t know about the world.
We moved into a Japanese-style house in the Shin Dang-Dong section of Seoul. I’m sure I would feel differently about life overseas if we had immediately moved onto the military base and its quasi-American lifestyle. We did move on base a few years later, to a ranch-style house on South Post, and to this day, it’s my notion of what it would have been like to have been raised in a neighborhood in America. Still, I’m glad that our first experience overseas was living off base, “on the local economy”, and among the Korean people.
The house we rented that first year was a Japanese-style house in a walled compound that we shared with our Japanese landlady. By “Japanese-style house”, I mean that it had tatami floors (weaved straw mat) and rice paper sliding doors.
We left our shoes at the front door, a habit most of us haven’t outgrown fifty years later. The house was exotic and wonderful. I can’t imagine how many of those rice paper doors were re-papered in our year of living in the house – but with six children under the age of 10, and a total of 60 little fingers that loved the feeling (not to mention the soft popping sound) of poking through that soft paper – well, all I can say is that my folks probably should have bought stock in rice paper futures.
We arrived in the fall of 1957 with cool days just beginning and a cold winter on the horizon; but we didn’t have to worry. The house was heated with radiant heat that rose up from below the first floor. The upper floor where we all slept was unheated, so in the winter months we spent most of the daylight hours downstairs. My younger brother, Jerry, and I would climb under the carpeting in the living room to revel in the warmth emanating from the floors beneath.
“Radiant heat” sounds very high tech; so let me explain that the heat for the house was created by little coal fires kept burning at the ends of tunnels that ran under the first floor of the house. These tunnels, we later discovered, also harbored colonies of rats during the rest of the year and I have vivid (and sad to say, enjoyable) memories of accompanying the servants on the daily rounds of drowning cages of rats each morning. The cages would be set out in the evening using rice as bait, and the next morning we would walk around and inspect the little thieves trapped in the cages. The servant would then take each cage and submerge it in a large earthen vat of water. To be honest, I don’t recall being horrified by the drowning. The rats were pretty nasty looking creatures.
Another touch of the exotic was the bathtub on the first floor of the house (there was no bathroom upstairs). It was a Japanese “Ofuro” bathtub.
These tubs are deep enough for total immersion up to the neck and are twice as large as the average American bathtub and are designed for sitting and soaking in, not unlike the hot tubs of today. Of course, back then we didn’t have hot running water, so the servants had to heat water in the kitchen and painstakingly carry it to the bathroom to fill the tub. Needless to say, we all bathed in the same water.
In Korea in the late 1950’s we had no TV entertainment, not that there was THAT much back in the States either. In fact, we didn’t own a television set while we were living in Korea. We did have a television five years later when we moved to Taiwan but even then, we only had one or two shows in English per night. I vaguely recall weekly episodes of Rawhide and Combat, which might partially explain why foreigners have such skewed views of Americans.
In Korea, though, we did have the Armed Forces radio station on base that played old radio shows in the evening that I could pick up with my little transistor radio. I had an earphone (stereophonic reception was still in the future) that I hid under my pillow at night so I could listen to the shows after I went to bed. I got to know all the old shows that my grandparents probably listened to – The Great Gildersleeve, Gunsmoke, Johnny Dollar, Groucho Marx, Jack Benny, My Little Margie, and many, many more. Later, when I used to talk about these shows I found I had more in common with people 20 or 40 years older than myself than I did with kids my own age.
This lack of entertainment technology meant we were left to our own devices and imaginations. This is one area where a large family really comes into its own, because we were very good at entertaining ourselves. We played board games, elaborate war games with large sets of two-inch plastic soldiers or cowboys-and-Indians complete with white, brown and black horses. I didn’t care much for the soldier games, but I did have a thing for the horses in the cowboys-and-Indians sets. Sometimes I would steal all the horses and create huge herds of wild stallions. I also played with my dolls and stuffed animals and my brothers ran around with their cap pistols and toy rifles, but most of all, we had great imaginations and each other to play with.
One of our favorite group activities was building “forts.” We built them outside if the weather cooperated, with whatever materials were available – pieces of scrap lumber and boxes if we were outdoors. If we were inside we built them with pillows, blankets and sheets that sometimes would cover the entire living room and dining room areas.
We spent a lot of time playing “army” in our fort in the side yard at Shin Dang-Dong.
My older brothers usually let me play simply because there were only four of us available (my younger two brothers – Pat and Jamie – were too young: at the time, Pat was only two and Jamie was an infant). Naturally, given a choice, my brothers preferred playing against a “real” enemy than an invisible one, especially when chasing, shooting and pretend-dying were involved. While the shooting and dying might be fictional, occasionally, things did escalate into real fist fights, shoving matches, and the inevitable tears and crying. Mostly, though, we got along pretty well.
If nothing else, living in a large family teaches you negotiating skills (how to trade without losing your good stuff) and pecking order (who has the first and last say). You have no choice.
Sometimes I didn’t want to play with my brothers, preferring my dolls and my own play world to their violent imaginations. At other times, especially if they had a friend or two over to play, even if I wanted to join in, I was relegated to a role as “the nurse” or “the Indian squaw”. These were, after all, pretty sexist times.
We were lucky to be overseas in a large family, though, particularly given our mobile lifestyle. I had several overseas friends who were only children, and I always felt a little sorry for them. Yes, they had more and better “stuff” than we did, but I know we had more fun. There were so many of us and we were close enough in age to enjoy many of the same activities. We were remarkably evenly spaced, as a matter of fact. My mother had a child every two years from 1946 to 1960, until our number had grown to a final count of seven.
Because there were so many of us, we always had playmates, and there was rarely a dull moment with seven creative minds at work! But, in Korea, we were still pretty young. We built forts, played “army”, teased the dog, and did all the normal things that kids do – like going to school and waiting for our birthdays and making up elaborate Christmas lists. We may have lived in exotic places but we were still typical kids.
That meant we occasionally got injured. In fact, there was one summer in Taiwan when my mother was in the military hospital’s emergency room with one of us nearly every other week – a broken arm, a sprained ankle, or on an off week maybe just a few stitches. In Korea, we had a few unscheduled hospital visits, as well.
The only stitches I remember getting were from playing on a homemade swing at the Shin Dang-Dong house. We had hung the swing between two sturdy little trees in the front yard. Basically the swing was made of a thick rope strung between the two trees with a thick rectangle of wood as the seat. We could raise and lower the level of the swing by moving the rope up and down from one set of notches on the trees to another.
I played on the swing for hours and taught myself all sorts of simple acrobatic tricks on it. For instance, I would flip myself upside down and swing like a trapeze artist. The key to this trick was to always double-check that the swing was at the highest notches. Once when I neglected to check I flipped upside down and scraped my face along the ground before finally letting go.
Why do scrapes on your face and head bleed so much more than any other part of your body?
I stumbled bleeding and crying into the house and the next thing I knew I was at the local Korean hospital being held down by several nurses while a doctor sewed up a deep cut on my lip. I was told it was important to put in stitches, or “I might never be able to wear lipstick when I grew up”. That reasoning held little appeal to me at seven, but I quickly discovered that I had no say in the matter.
It was a frightening and painful ending to a fairly humiliating experience. I tried to figure out how to blame one of my brothers for changing the level of the rope swing, but in the end, I only had myself to blame for not checking. I had several weeks of scratches and scabs to keep the memory and shame of the event fresh.
The holidays are hard when you are away from home. But, I suspect they aren’t as hard on children as they are on parents. For us kids, Christmas was Christmas wherever we were, once we had been assured that Santa would be able to find us. My parents, though, had to do all the real work to make the Christmas celebration even happen.
For one thing, they had to buy the gifts way in advance – in fact, months and months in advance! Usually our gifts were ordered from a huge four-inch thick Sears catalog and if our prayers were answered, they ordered most of our gifts from the Toys section at the back of the catalog, not from the clothes section in the front. It was either that or they made our gifts. My mother was a whiz with her Singer sewing machine. Occasionally, they found local items to give us as gifts – Korean kites, pointed Korean rubber slip-on shoes, spinning tops or bouncy balls.
Being a girl, I was given a pretty set of Oriental dolls, which apparently were for show and not to be played with. They were adorned in finely crafted silk Korean and Japanese costumes, frozen into elaborate dance poses, and then nailed to wooden pedestals.
Their bodies were all wire and stuffed bits, pathetic as play things to my seven-year-old eyes. Once you take off their glued-on clothing, there was no putting them back on again. Believe me.
It wasn’t just the gifts my parents had to organize, they also had to locate a Christmas-like fir tree and find the ornaments and decorations that may have only just arrived in our shipment of household goods from the States.
All our worldly possessions were shipped via ocean carrier. The crates had to be cleared through Korean Customs, trucked to Seoul from the port of Inchon, and then unpacked in our house in Seoul. It was like a small Christmas when everything arrived and we got to open all the boxes and crates. After so many months, it was exciting to see all our stuff again. There was even a kind of Christmas-like sense of “surprise” in discovering what did and didn’t get lost or damaged in transit.
How was our Christmas at Shin Dang-Dong? For us kids, it was all about toys and food. For my mother, though, it was an opportunity to teach us about sharing the Christian Christmas Spirit with the Korean children who lived in the lean-to shacks in the shantytown outside our gate. I suspect she also wanted to keep us busy, because we were no doubt driving her crazy with Christmas questions, like when it would come, whether Santa would find us, and would we get what we really, really, really wanted?
What she did that first Christmas was to organize us around the kitchen table so that we could wrap up candy into individual packets made of napkins tied with red and green ribbon. By Christmas Eve, we had a huge pile of these little Christmas favors and it was finally time for the distribution phase.
We opened the gates of the compound and started handing them out to the children in the streets outside. Within minutes we had dozens, and then a surging crowd of children all with their hands in the air begging for these Christmas treats. By the time we were done, every child under the age of twelve in a two or three block radius knew how to say “Merry Christmas” (which sounded like “melly ka-li-sama”).
The fact that it stands out in my mind fifty years later makes me think my mother might have been on to something. As chance would have it, she was able to combine her two favorite projects: giving back to her community while at the same time civilizing her little army.
At Shin Dang-Dong, we were the only foreigners living in one of the poorest areas of the city. We lived in a compound surrounded by a wall topped with cement embedded with broken glass and curled barbed wire. In the front yard next to the gate, we also had a very mean watch dog named Sparky. It was clear from the beginning that Sparky was a watchdog and not a pet, because even we were afraid of him.
Sparky had a ferocious bark that rose to a whiny yelp as he went into his vicious paroxysms whenever a visitor, particularly a Korean visitor, came to our gate. He would repeatedly and wildly throw himself against the thick rope and collar that bound him to his area near the gate. And he was strong; so strong that occasionally, he snapped the rope.
Once he tore the long billowy skirt off a Korean woman, a friend of the landlady’s who had come to visit her. He was restrained before he actually bit her and as children, we thought it hilarious – like slapstick performed for our amusement. As an adult now, I’m just glad he never went after any of us! He was a real psycho dog.
The one time Sparky got loose and earned his keep, so to speak, was one night when burglars came over the wall. These burglars were locally known as “slicky boys”. They broke into the house in the middle of the night while we were sleeping, and stole among other things, a tape recorder with the huge 5-inch reels containing my father’s Korean language course tapes. For some reason, we thought the idea of Koreans stealing Korean language tapes was pretty funny and ironic, in a twisted sort of way.
We knew that there were two of them because, as luck (bad luck) would have it, my brother Mike actually saw them when he got up in the middle of the night to go to the bathroom downstairs on the first floor. He told us later that they were dressed all in black like Ninjas, and he saw them sneaking around like black shadows in the living room on the first floor. My mother found Mike afterwards, scared stiff and still pressed up against the wall near the bathroom, his eyes as round as saucers. By the next day, when he retold the story Mike had regained some of his swagger, but I don’t think he ever went downstairs in the middle of the night by himself again. I know I never did.
My father, some of the servants and Sparky, the psycho dog, chased the two slicky boys in the yard around the house but never caught them. Knowing my dad, I suspect he was glad he didn’t actually catch them. I mean, what would he have done with them? My dad wasn’t a physical sort of guy; he was the intellectual brainy sort. Would he have yelled at them in inflection-perfect Korean? Told them to stop this silliness and go on home? Or felt compassion for them and helped them pack a few more things? With my dad, the one sure thing was that he was unlikely to resort to violence.
The slicky boys somehow got back over the wall, but not before Sparky bit one of them in the seat. The men were never caught. But, that wasn’t the interesting part for us kids. We figured that between the glass and barbed wire on the wall and the dog bite, there must be blood. My younger brother, Jerry, and I walked around and around the house the next day looking for gruesome blood stains. I don’t think we ever found any, which is just as well.
Since we arrived just after Labor Day, we were immediately enrolled in school and I entered the second grade at Seoul Foreign School. I think we only attended that school for half the year and then transferred to the Catholic school, Sacred Heart Academy. I have only a few memories of Seoul Foreign School, but even so, they are vivid ones.
One memory of the classroom is a funny one involving my brother, Mike, who was in the second grade with me. (Note: In fact, Mike and I were in the same grade for most of our schooling. I started first grade at age five because of my December birthday, while he started school late because of his July birthday and we were only eighteen months apart; between that and his being held back a year, we ended up in the same grade most of our school years, and with our similar names – Michael and Maureen – people often assumed we were twins).
This memory must have been from around the time we found out we would be transferring to the Catholic school. Seoul Foreign was a Protestant missionary school. In keeping with its religious leanings, each morning we were expected to stand up, say a prayer and then sing a Protestant children’s song, like “Jesus Loves Me”. I loved that song and quickly learned all the words. That particular morning I sang heartily along until I got an elbow nudge in the ribs from my brother, Mike, who told me to stop singing that song because “It’s a Protestant song and we are Catholics!” (Since I wasn’t really sure if it would somehow affect my entrance into Heaven some day, I only sang it quietly to myself after that.)
The other memory of the school also involved Mike, but was a whole lot more serious. Seoul Foreign School didn’t have a lot of playground equipment. In fact, we had our recesses in a large packed-dirt area behind the school that was bordered by bushes and trees and these provided the boundary of the play yard. There may even have been a fence, although I don’t recall it.
We spent a lot of our time playing tag and other made-up games, as kids do. Probably there were a few kick balls with which to play four-square and soccer and I remember being introduced to hopscotch and marbles in the dirt, as well.
One day, my older brothers, Denny and Mike, and their friends decided to investigate the area beyond the bushes. My brothers were natural ringleaders and were always testing the arbitrariness of adult rules and boundaries.
There was a ditch beyond the bushes and the ground there was uneven. It was back among the trees and bushes that Mike and Denny found a live hand grenade left over from the recent war (Korean War, 1950 – 1953). Naturally, they brought it back to the playground to show everyone, and luckily, it didn’t explode. Instead, the U.S. military bomb squad was called, classes were dismissed and we were all sent home. We thought it was terribly exciting. There’s nothing like an unscheduled holiday to brighten a kid’s day!
Now, as an adult with children of my own, I know how fortunate we were. It’s a fine line we walk between life and death, tragedy and luck. In the spot where Mike and Denny found the hand grenade, the military police found a whole cache of hand grenades and weaponry.
Sacred Heart Academy had originally been an all-girls Catholic boarding school. In 1958, it opened its doors to little boys and became a coeducational elementary school for the growing population of English-speaking children in Seoul.
One of my first memories about our switch to Sacred Heart was of taking a different school bus and hearing the kids from our old Seoul Foreign bus jeering at us out the windows, “Sacred Heart! SCARED Heart!” Other than that jolting memory, I think the transition was pretty painless.
In fact, I liked Sacred Heart. I had gone to a Catholic school for first grade, so it wasn’t entirely unfamiliar territory. Catholic schools, particularly those run by real nuns are unique places. And by “real nuns” I mean ones where the nun wear the whole regalia of full-length Gothic habits, white coif and guimpe (don’t be impressed, I had to look the terms up, too), and sporting huge rosary bead belts.
At Catholic school back then you went to Mass a lot, and religious education – learning the Baltimore Catechism – was reshuffled to the top of the academic priorities. And, there were the uniforms. At Sacred Heart, we girls wore navy blue jumpers with white blouses and the boys wore navy pants with white shirts. No doubt we looked deceptively angelic.
We went to Sacred Heart for a year and a half – through my third grade school year. While there, I had my First Communion. My First Communion class was made up of six children: me, my brother, Mike, and four other little boys. Coming from a family of brothers, I felt right at home in a circle of male cohorts, and if nothing else, they set off my stunning white dress in the group photo. We couldn’t have looked more innocent and saint-like.
We might have lasted longer at Sacred Heart but my brother, Mike, got expelled, and that pretty much sealed the deal for us, as a family. He got caught in a prank that went terribly wrong. It was the end of winter and we’d had quite a bit of snow. For recess we were sent out to the playground and we did all the winter things we could think of: building snow forts and snowmen, and having snowball fights when the playground nun wasn’t looking.
On that particular day, Mike and his friends started building a big snowman. They were a competitive lot and they were going to build the biggest snowman anyone had ever seen. The boys patted the first big snowball together and rolled it around until it grew and grew to a formidable size. Then they placed it at the very top of a very steep hill at one side of the playground. Someone (it could have been my brothers) came up with the idea of sending the snowball down into the play yard, as a sort of manufactured avalanche.
The nun in charge – Mother Riley – was standing with her back to the steep hill when the boys sent the huge snowball churning its way down. It was a very steep hill and this snow-boulder traveled much faster than anyone had predicted. Much to everyone’s delight, it crashed right into Mother Riley. She ended up with a broken leg, but that might be an exaggeration that got added on to the story as it was embellished in the retelling over the years. At any rate, there was no exaggeration in the ire of the school towards my brother, Mike.
It was his own fault – instead of running away when the snowball started down the hill as all the other boys did, he alone stood at the top of the hill to watch it hit the nun. Even then, he still might have gotten away with it had he looked a little more horrified and a little less gleeful.
After we had been in Seoul for a year, we moved to a new home in a recently completed development of houses on the side of a hill called Itaewon. This area was closer to the military base, but still outside of it.
This house was a “modern” split-level. It only had three bedrooms so I shared a room with my two youngest brothers, Pat and Jamie; the other three boys were in the second bedroom; my parents had the third. There was a railing overlooking the foyer, and the living room and kitchen were on the main floor, with a family room at the bottom level. We had a small backyard that still had the sparse vacant look of a construction site. There were no trees, grass, or plants around the house until my mother started planting her flowers and trees. It would be one of many yards, in many different countries, that she would landscape over the coming years.
Living in a quasi-American neighborhood was a whole new experience for us kids. Suddenly, we could ride our bicycles on paved streets, and play during the long afternoons and weekends with a pack of other American kids.
Malaria and other mosquito and insect-borne diseases were prevalent in Korea. It was the practice of the American military at the time to drop DDT “bombs” from airplanes over whole neighborhoods to kill the mosquitoes. As children in those early evenings we would hear the plane diving down to unload its bombs of smoky DDT and we loved it! We would run around in the chemical smoke and fog. Later on the military base, instead of dropping the chemicals from planes they released it from the back of a jeep that drove up and down the streets of the neighborhoods on South Post. I cringe to think about us playing in all those chemicals now, but at the time it was exciting and great fun.
My memory of the DDT planes at Itaewon took a particularly horrific turn once when I managed to get some of the chemicals into my eyes. It burned and my eyes teared up and became so sensitive that I couldn’t open them.
My parents happened to be on a trip somewhere – Hong Kong, I think – and had left us with a baby sitter, a secretary friend from the Embassy, who stayed with us at the house while they were gone. She took me to the base hospital to get my eyes checked out and the doctor put some salve in them and covered them with eye patches, like the ones sleeping rich women wear in old movies. My key memory of the event, though, was of going out for ice cream afterwards and not being able to see it. I don’t remember how long I had to keep the eye patches on, or how long I spent with the shades pulled down in my darkened bedroom, but luckily, there appears to have been no permanent damage. In fact, for years I took great pride in my sharp 20-20 eyesight.
Another year passed and we went on our first home-leave (more about that later) and when we returned to Korea, we moved on base for the first (and the last) time. It was great to experience living in what we considered to be a “real” American community – not just with American neighborhoods, but the American Dependents’ School, the American movie theater with its kiddie matinees every Saturday morning, the church, and the PX and commissary shopping – and it was all on base. The base was a miniature city.
Indeed, there are advantages and disadvantages to living on base. The advantages are that we had lots of other American kids to play with and we spent a lot of our time in large groups of kids, playing, riding bikes, going to the movies, bowling, and taking swimming lessons at the Officer’s Club. The disadvantage was that you were only nominally in Korea; if you closed your eyes, you could be on any base in the world.
Our house on South Post was on a corner lot. Beyond our house the street went into a cul-de-sac with a huge circle that we used to ride our bicycles around. Our driveway and the parking spot for our station wagon was above the level of the house. Then you walked down some steps to the house.
The front door was on the back side of the house, facing a large stone retaining wall. The sidewalk went around the house from the steps to the front door. The house was all on a single level.
As you came through the front door, a large living room with a fireplace was to the left. To the right was a hallway with four bedrooms off it. Mine was the first one on the right. Jamie, and later Chris, shared my room. The next bedroom was Pat and Jerry’s bedroom. Later, Jamie moved in with them after Chris was born. At the end of the hall was the kids’ bathroom. On the other side of the bathroom was Mike and Denny’s bedroom.
When Denny was in high school, my mother reshuffled the room assignments and created a separate bedroom on the back porch for Denny, complete with tatami flooring and sliding rice paper doors. That allowed her to cut down on some of the tension and fights that goes with growing boys.
At that point, she moved Jerry and Mike into one bedroom, Pat and Jamie into the other, and baby Chris in with me. Down another long hallway was my parents’ master bedroom suite with its own bathroom off their large bedroom. I remember their room best at Christmas time when my mother would lock the bedroom door before Thanksgiving so she could accumulate and wrap all the presents, away from our prying eyes. With seven children, there were a lot of gifts. We would spend endless hours trying to figure out how to get a peek into the room to see what we were getting for Christmas.
This was the first house where we had pets. We hadn’t had a dog since our Labrador retriever, Sally, back in Maryland, if you don’t count Sparky, the psycho watchdog in our first house. In the house on South Post, we started with a couple of cats. One was a large Siamese cat named Kimchi. He eventually ran away and went wild and for the next year or so we would put food out and occasionally see him darting across the road and behind bushes, but he never came back to live in the house again. The other cat, a pregnant black cat, whose name I don’t recall since we always called her “the black cat”, was given to us by a departing family. The cat promptly had a litter of kittens and we suddenly had lots of pets until we managed to find homes for them all.
One Easter we were given several baby chicks and a duck. The duck was mine and I named him “Duke”. He would follow me around whenever I was outside, which was comical. Poor Duke had a tough time initially, though, because the baby chicks knew there was something different about him and pecked at him. It was the Hans Christian Andersen story, The Ugly Duckling, come to life, only in Duke’s case, he did it one better by becoming the leader of a flock of chickens.
Visit: http://www.smashwords.com/books/view/14284 to purchase this book to continue reading. Show the author you appreciate their work!